Weaverham Parish Council

Ordinary Parish Council Meeting

Minutes of the meeting held at Weaverham Community Association on Monday 16th January 2017, 7pm

PRESENT: 
Cllrs Peter Wilkinson (Chairman), Lynne Baird, Eileen Bland, Julian Bland, Michelle Budden, Cyndy Lloyd and John Taylor.
IN ATTENDANCE: Jim Stockton (Clerk) 



John Wilson, (Weaverham Trust)


Cheshire West & Chester Cllr Paul Williams


Paul Tudor and Jamie Barron-CW&C Engineering



Peter Andrewartha 
134.
Public Forum (A maximum of 10 minutes is allowed for this item)
No matters were raised
135.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Cllrs Roger Moss, Paula Williams and John Freeman (who would be late). Also from CW&C Cllr. Charles Fifield
136.
Declarations of Interest-no new declarations were made.   

137.
Approval of minutes of meeting of 12th December 2016–approved subject to:-

131.2
Leigh “Road” should read Leigh “Way” and Church “Road” should read Church “Street”.
138.
Matters arising from the minutes of the meeting of 21st November 2016 not dealt with elsewhere on this agenda

No matters were raised. The Chairman asked CW&C Engineers Paul Tudor and Jamie Barron to address the meeting concerning a number of Highway related matters:-


138.1
Acton Bridge Swing Bridge-repair works
Paul Tudor explained the background to the planned repair work to the deck of the bridge and the associated impact on road traffic due to the imposition of a single lane during the works. Mr Tudor explained that the bridge had been the subject of previous repairs but the condition of the deck now necessitated major repair. He emphasised that there was no danger of bridge collapse. In answer to various questions from members, Mr Tudor pointed out that the physical site meant that construction of a temporary bridge (as at Sutton Weaver) was not a viable solution from either an engineering or financial perspective. He also informed the meeting the works would entail both day and evening work over the 5 month duration of the job. Members expressed concern that Weaverham would be used as a “rat run” by motorists seeking to avoid the bridge at peak times. John Wilson also pointed out the potential danger associated with commercial/HGV type vehicles using narrow stretches of Wallerscote Road. Mr Tudor acknowledged the concerns of Members.

138.2
A49 Weaverham roundabout maintenance
The Chairman informed the meeting that the Council had now formally written to the Secretary of State for Communities & Local Government to complain about the refusal of CW&C to offer any form of financial compensation in return for the Parish Council taking on the maintenance responsibility of the roundabout.
Members expressed concern about the poor standard of grass cutting maintenance currently being experienced and also enquired as to what potential traffic calming solutions were appropriate for the approaches to the roundabout. 


138.3
Gorstage Lane-excessive speeding

The Chairman reiterated the Council’s serious concerns regarding the dangers of excessive vehicle speeding to pedestrian users (especially children) as a result of the lack of a local speed limit, poor street lighting and limited footpath access. Any costs associated with speed monitoring and traffic slowing measures should be borne by CW&C and not the Parish Council. It was reported that previous correspondence from the Parish Council on this matter had lain unopened in CW&C Cllr Brian Clarke’s locker and had only just been passed onto CW&C officers for action.  


138.4
Withens Lane grass verges-damage

Further discussion between Members and Messrs Tudor and Barron took place on potential engineering solutions to prevent further damage to the verges and also discourage parking at school pick up time. 
138.5
The Chairman thanked Mr Tudor and Mr Barron for their helpful replies and willingness to look further into these pressing issues.
Cllr Freeman joined the meeting

139.
Finance & Personnel Committee


139.1
The minutes of the meeting held on 4th January 2017 were received. 
139.2
November 2016 management accounts-the accounts were approved.

139.3 
December 2016 management accounts-the accounts were approved.
139.4
Budget Review-3rd Quarter to 31st December 2016. In answer to queries raised by members, the Clerk confirmed:-

· £500 of the Youth Committee budget had been applied towards the Queen’s Birthday celebrations as noted on the front of the report. 

· The additional donation of £800 towards the Rose Fete event was now shown as a separate line rather than as part of Grants to Local Organisations.
· Reserve funds forecast for the end of year remained healthy. 

The Budget review for 3rd Quarter to 31st December 2016 was approved.


139.5
2017/18 Budget and 2017/18 Parish Precept of £32.35 

The Chairman of the Finance & Personnel Committee outlined the 2017/18 budget proposals and precept recommendation commenting that the Council planned to raise the same cash sum via the precept as in 2016/17 but that this would require a 2.6% increase in the precept as a result of cutbacks the amount of Council Tax Reduction Scheme receipts from CW&C Council. Discussion took place regarding various aspects of the budget proposed principally concerning CCTV and Tree Survey/Surgery provisions. The Clerk also confirmed that cash reserves forecast for the end of March 2018 remained adequate though at the lower end of the recommended level for local authorities.

Members approved the 2017/18 Budget and 2017/18 recommended precept of £32.35. 
Cllr Lloyd left the meeting

139.6
Purchase of one football goalpost in the sum of £860. Members discussed the quotation received from Bartington Forge to supply a single goal post for Lakehouse Field. The Clerk was asked to obtain an up to date copy of the ROSPA Inspection certificate from Mid Cheshire Grounds Maintenance Ltd to assure the Council of its capacity to inspect the posts once fitted. Cllr Budden expressed concern at the lack of detail provided in the quotation. Following a vote, Members approved the purchase subject to the above check re MCGM Ltd.

139.7
CW&C Members Budget contribution of £400 towards the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations. The Clerk reported that a request had been received from the Weaverham Community Association Fundraising Officer for release of £200 given the grant was intended to be split between the Parish Council and the Community Centre. Members approved the payment of £200 to the Community Association.   
139.8
2017 Bonfire Firework Display-the clerk reported that a booking request has been received from Nemisis Ltd regarding the 2017 firework display. Members reiterated their previous decision that this contract should be the subject of competitive quotations to ensure value for money.  Clerk to inform Nemisis Ltd.
140.
Environment Committee


140.1
The minutes of the Environment Committee held on 14th December 2016 were received.
141.
Youth Committee-has not met.
142.
Community Pride Committee-has not met.

143.
Property Committee

143.1
The minutes of the Property Committee held on 9th January were received. Cllr Freeman indicated the intention of the Committee to meet with Fineswim Ltd in order to ascertain the future involvement of Mr Lassiter in the operational running of the pool. 

144.
Planning Committee.

144.1
The minutes of the meeting held on 9th December 2016 were accepted.

144.2
The minutes of the meeting held on6th January 2017 were accepted.
145.
Weaverham, Cuddington & Acton Bridge Cemetery Committee
145.1
Has not met-next meeting scheduled for 17th January 2017.

145.2
Cllr. Taylor noted that no reply had yet been received regarding his query on the claim that 28 additional grave spaces could be created within the cemetery. Cllr Freeman agreed to look into this matter.   

146. 
Community Safety Action Group
146.1
The minutes of the meeting held on 29th November 2016 were circulated. Cllr Freeman and Cllr E Bland gave a verbal update on matters discussed at this meeting. Cllr. E Bland stated that she would discuss the explicit content of the minutes with Fiona Dunning of CW&C given the sensitive nature of some of the content.
147.
Policing Matters

147.1
No Police representative attended. Written report from PCSO Nixon appended to these minutes. 
148.
Members meeting attended-this item was deferred.
149.
Any Other Business Considered Urgent by the Chairman-the Vice-Chairman drew attention to the need to plan for the November 2018 National Tribute marking the 100th anniversary of the end of WW1.
150.
Cheshire West & Chester Council Matters

(Standing Orders may be suspending in order that Cheshire West Cllrs may address the Council) 

CW&C Cllr. Paul Williams updated the Parish Council as follows:-

150.1
Legal advice is available from Karen McIlwhane of CW&C if Members wish to forward FOI requests recently received to her.
150.2
Knotweed infestation-3 Wyncroft Court. Contact is still to be made with the occupant by CW&C officers. 
150.3
Land at Hefferston Grange-this site has recently been visited with Cllr. Moss and no activity detected.
150.4
50 Russet Road-this property has been visited with Cllr Taylor. The CW&C Empty Homes officer has agreed to review this property given the dangerous nature of materials stored there and the evidence of rodent infestation.
150.5
Cllr Clarke-CW&C-reiteration of problems with Cllr Clarke’s collection of mail.

150.6
Cllr Taylor thanked CW&C Cllr Williams for assistance regarding funding opportunities for the local football team.

151.
Return to Public Forum (A maximum of 10 minutes is allowed for this item)


151.1
John Wilson (Weaverham Trust) updated the meeting on tree work at Bottom Pitch and Owley Wood.
152.
Next meeting-20th February 2017 at 7pm in the Community Centre
Resolve to exclude the Public under the Local Government Act 1972 Schedule 12A PART 1(i)

Part B-Confidential matters

153. 
Approval of Clerk’s incremental salary progression-see item F54 of Finance & Personnel Committee minutes

153.1
The Council approved the incremental progression from SCP 24 to SCP 25 backdated to 1st November 2016

153.2
The Council approved the implementation of the national pay award of 1% with effect from 1st April 2017
154.
Approval of change to Clerk’s working days- see item F55 of Finance & Personnel Committee minutes
154.1
The Council approved the change in the Clerk’s working days from Mondays, Tuesdays and Thursdays to Mondays, Tuesdays and Wednesdays subject to a review of the operation of this change to be carried out in two months time.
Meeting ended at 10.00pm

PARISH COUNCIL

16th JANUARY 2017

POLICE REPORT FROM PCSO NIXON
Report as follows:

One incident of Criminal damage which a window broken, no lines of enquiries.

One incident of a shed being broken into, fishing tackle taken.

Theft there has been four incidents of shop lifting in the village, images caught on camera awaiting id.

There have been two attempt burglaries within the village.

Four incidents of ASB in the village.   A couple of young people have been identified from CCTV and we are working with Weaverham high school to address their behaviour.

I am back at work, however, office based at the moment.   Any concerns or issues please contact, Sgt Davies, PC Murgatroyd or myself.

Karen

